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glass doors at the end of  Witmer can be quite 
an emotional experience. I think of  the many 
times I walked through those doors talking 
with students and faculty while heading to 
chapel. It’s bittersweet.”

When asked how he continues to deal 
with the loss, he said he had a lot of  open, 
honest conversations with God, his wife, and 
others who were affected by the closure. He’s 
also been intentional about reconnecting with 
some of  his former colleagues and students, 
and returning to campus regularly has allowed 
him to “openly acknowledge the loss on a 
deeper level.”

“What I have found is that it surfaces for 
me when I’m back on campus and back at the 
Alumni Center – emotions that lie dormant 
most of  the time, that I may not fully recognize 
are there – both negatives and positives. Being 
on campus brings back images and memories 
that are very dear.”

Dr. Cook continues to realize his need to 
extend grace to the decision-makers. Although 
he acknowledges that the closing was not a 
personal decision meant to harm anyone, he 
had to bring his perceptions before the Lord. 
He recalled a faculty meeting at the end of  

2009 when President Dr. Gene Habecker 
g68 broke down in tears over the closure. Seeing 
Dr. Habecker’s compassion was “healing” for 
Dr. Cook. 

“I also learned that a group of  faculty 
and staff  in Upland met weekly that year to 
pray for us. That was healing and comforting 
to me, but I still had work to do in forgiveness 
and extending grace.”

Dr. Cook recommended that other 
students and faculty, still grieving the closure, 
should acknowledge the grief  and allow it to 
progress. “I think unforgiveness and unresolved 
anger are like an infection in a wound,” he said. 
“The wound will never heal unless the infection 
is healed. That’s why we must forgive and 
find grace within our own hearts in order to 
grieve well.”

Dr. Cook returned to campus for 
Homecoming Weekend in September and 
was able to catch up with former students, 
faculty, and staff. Together, they shared stories 
of  how God is using and growing them 
through the detours He has allowed along 
the way. Dr. Cook has experienced first-hand 
that when we turn to the Lord and submit to 
His way, He redeems those detours.
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